Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.30pm, 17th July 2013, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Chris James, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Wynford Ellis Owen, Jeanette Troughton, Philippa Hill-John, Sara Pickard, Graham Thomas, Brynmor Jones & Clare Bath
ALSO PRESENT: -

County Councillor Craig Williams
 
69
Police Matters

PC Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised that he had not received details of either crimes or the reason for non-attendance.  The Chairman expressed the frustration of Councillors at the claims of the Police to want to support the Community and the actuality of their persistent non-attendance at Community Council meetings.  This prompted a discussion and it was argued that a letter should be sent to the new Police Crime Commissioner asking why PACT meetings were given priority over pre-existing arrangements.  Cllr Graham Thomas proposed that the Clerk ask why there had been no attendance and this was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
70
To receive a presentation from Mr Chris Blake, Director of TGV Hydro Ltd.
Mr Blake introduced himself and spoke about high load micro-hydro systems for Communities.  His Company had now completed seven schemes, which used small streams to generate electricity.  The scheme required a flow of water of, on average, 18 litres per second and a drop in height to create the pressure necessary to create electricity.  The system works on pressure rather than water-flow.  A small system could generate 6 kW of energy a day or 25,000 kW hours a year.  This would be enough to provide electricity for 4 or 5 houses.  The income generated would come from the feed-in tariff system and the total cost of a small system would be in the region of £150,000.  Nevertheless this system would generate £25,000 of income, via the feed-in tariff, per year and would therefore pay for itself in 6 years, compared to 10 – 12 years for solar panel electricity generation.  He went on to talk about the availability of grants to fund various stages of the scheme but advised the process would initially involve a preliminary report that would assess the viability of a potential scheme.  This would lead to a feasibility study, which would cost £750 - £1,000.  If this also proved to be promising, then the next stage would involve obtaining the necessary permissions from land-owners, which would involve lawyers obtaining binding agreements and would cost up to £2,000.  After this, permissions would be needed from the Local Authority and Natural Resources Wales in order to take water from a stream and this may involve ecological assessments of the area.  This process takes a minimum of 5 months to assess.  In response to a question, Mr Blake advised that the maximum amount of money that could be expended before the go ahead was given would be up to £10,000.  This was therefore the maximum amount that could potentially be lost.  The Councillors asked several questions of Mr Blake and the Chairman thanked him for his attendance.
71
County Council Matters
Both Cllr Graham Thomas and Cty Cllr Craig Williams were present.  
Cty Cllr Williams spoke initially about the LDP as councillors were aware that the deposit plan had been released and some amendments had been made with even more land being allocated in Creigiau albeit against a back-drop of a slight reduction in the housing needed.  The LDP also included the 53 homes proposed by Bovis Homes in Pentyrch despite the wholesale objections made to CCC (Development Control) over the Planning Application.  Cty Cllr Williams was intending to speak to James Clemence, the LDP Team Leader in relation to this.  
Cllr Williams advised that the only re-surfacing work still being awaited in the area was on Tyn y Coed Road between where the housing ends and the kennels.  He also told members that the CCC pilot scheme of properly mending pot-holes had now been abandoned and the Council had reverted to the ‘dump and tump’ method of filling pot-holes.  This would invariably lead to more pot-holes and the abandonment of a successful pilot scheme was felt to be a retrograde step.  
Finally he referred to a proposal to replace the Community Sweeper covering Pentyrch and Creigiau with a visit from a truck once every two weeks as a further diminution of services and urged residents to complain in order to maintain the Community Sweeper that was essential to a rural area.
Cllr Graham Thomas also referred to the LDP draft deposit plan and the proposed scale back at Creigiau from 750 to 650 homes but pointed out that with no appendices or maps, the detail of the draft deposit plan was inadequate.  Councillors discussed the issue with Cllr Owen speculating on the worth of the consultation process if CCC were just ignoring the issues raised.  Cllr Graham Thomas agreed pointing out that it was almost as if the size of the objection was in direct proportion to the lack of notice taken of the objection.  

Cllr Graham Thomas went on to discuss the new signs at Creigiau and agreed with the complaints of residents of Heol Pant y Gored that they appeared to be outside the village because of the siting of one of the new village signs at the junction of Station Road with Heol Pant y Gored.  This sign effectively blocks the view of traffic emerging from the Recreation Ground.  

Cty Cllr Williams asked the Clerk about discussions between CCC and RCT with regard to Groes Faen and the Clerk advised him of what steps had been taken in relation to the PCC response to the Electoral Review.

Cllr Stuart Thomas asked both County Councillors whether CCC had said anything in relation to the Election costs bill.  Both Councillors advised they had not been spoken to and the Clerk also confirmed he had had no further response from CCC in relation to the outstanding amount.
72
Public Session

Mr Ken Hughes, Cefn Penuel, Pentyrch, reiterated a complaint made at previous meetings regarding the state of Heol Goch, especially where the carriageway was breaking up.  He also referred to an article he had read which indicated that the number of Police patrols in a vehicle had halved at the same time as foot patrols had reduced.  He went on to mention that flow-meters could gauge the speed that water flowed and this would be a simple method of assessing the viability of any hydro scheme.  Finally he asked when the Council would publicise the issue regarding the costs for the Election.
73
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Owen asked if the PCC had written to Alun Michael, the Police & Crime Commissioner, in relation to the issue with the Police and a discussion ensued.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the Commissioner expressing the concern of the Council over the failure to address the issues of the community and the reduction in patrols both on foot and in a vehicle.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to Heol Goch and his concern about the overhanging trees which, when wet, hung so low that damage was caused to high vehicles.  He was also concerned over the water pouring on to Heol Goch, which had eroded the surface and in the winter froze.  Cllr Harrison agreed pointing out that the PCC had sent at least three letters to CCC asking that something was done about the state of Heol Goch.  It was generally agreed that the Clerk would reiterate PCC concerns over the state of this road and request a meeting with CCC officers to address the situation.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk advised that no publicity had yet been made of the Council invoice for the Election as the PCC was still awaiting a response from CCC with regard to the disputed portion of the bill.

74
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 17th June 2013.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

75
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising

76
To receive the Minutes of the Community Link Committee meeting held on 1st July 2013.
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
77
Matters Arising
Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that he was still working on the Link and that he had been delayed because of a few personal issues but he hoped to have the draft with the Clerk for proof-reading within a couple of days. 
78
To receive the Minutes of the Estates & Open Spaces Committee meeting held on 1st July 2013.
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

79
Matters Arising 
Cllr Howard asked whether any response had been received from the Tennis Club and was advised by the Clerk that the letter had been sent on 3rd July but no response had yet been received.
Cllr Stuart Thomas pointed out that the scorebox commissioned by Creigiau Cricket Club was being built at the present time.
80
Issues in relation to Pentyrch Surgery
The Clerk had that day received an email from the Council’s solicitor which he read out in its entirety to Councillors.  There was a brief discussion and Cllr Howard proposed that the alterations to the lease, specified in the email, be agreed.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  The Clerk confirmed to Councillors that he had copied Barbara Rodd into the email from the PCC Solicitor and would also copy her into the Council’s response to the Solicitor.  The Clerk reminded Councillors about the meeting with the PVH Committee at 7pm on Monday 22nd July at PVH.  Clerk to arrange
81
Clerk’s Report
81.1

Staff Member Retirement
The Clerk advised members of the impending retirement of a member of staff and Council agreed to the Clerk purchasing a leaving gift.  Council also agreed to offer the temporary Assistant CMO the permanent position.  Clerk to arrange
81.2

Western Power Proposal ref Overhead Power Lines at Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk advised Council of the offer he had received from Western Power that they would lay the cables underground in exchange for the PCC relinquishing the wayleave payment and paying the legal costs of Western Power.  The work, if agreed, would be scheduled for 2014/15 financial year.  Council agreed to this proposal.  Clerk to arrange
81.3 & 7
Cardiff LDP ~ Joint meeting with other Councils
The Clerk advised members of the meeting arranged with the barrister on a pro bono basis and it was agreed that Cllrs Harrison and Brynmor Jones would attend.
81.4

Graveyard Policy
The Graveyard Policy circulated by the Clerk was agreed and adopted.  The Clerk would circulate all stakeholders in due course.  Clerk to arrange
81.5

Welsh National Mining Memorial
Cllr Chris James volunteered to attend the dedication service that will take place on Monday 14th October 2013 at the new Memorial gardens, Sengenhydd commencing at midday.  The Clerk informed Cllr James that he would forward all details in due course.  Clerk to arrange
81.6

Ael y Bryn, Pentyrch
The issue surrounding Ael y Bryn was widely discussed and it was agreed that all residents would be fully updated as to the current situation.  The Council expressed their frustration at the behaviour and attitude of Persimmon Homes and their failure to acknowledge the concerns of residents.  
81.7

Cardiff LDP ~ Joint meeting with other Councils
This matter had already been discussed at Paragraph 81.3 above.
81.7

Missing Key, Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk explained the recent theft of the second lock and after much discussion it was agreed to suggest to CRAMC that a new lock be purchased to fit the existing keys and that a chain be welded to the lock and to the gate; so that the lock will effectively secure the gate and the chain would prevent the lock being removed when the gate was unlocked and open.  Clerk to arrange
82
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £10,254.09p and receipts of £789.46p were recorded for June 2013.  
Cllr Howard felt that £30 was too much for the purchase of hanging baskets.  Cllr Troughton disagreed pointing out that good hanging baskets could cost as much as £45.  Cllr James agreed with Cllr Troughton.

83
Planning Applications
There were 10 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/01113/DCO ~ Heol St y Nyll, Capel Llanilltern.  The Clerk advised members that this application was on St Fagans CC area and that its Clerk had been informed.  No adverse comments.
b) 13/01125/DCH ~ 56 Parc Castell y Mynach, Creigiau.  No adverse comments made although Cllr Howard requested further time to examine the proposals.
c) 13/01149/DCO ~ Parc Canol Ltd, Parc y Bryn, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.

d) 13/01137/DCO ~ Outline Planning Permission for land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  This application relates to 8 houses on land between Brummell Drive and Robin Hill, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Council wished to register objections that the access off Cardiff Road was dangerous in that it was at too narrow a point and close to the brow of a hill.  In addition the development referred to the installation of a pavement that would link the pavement along Cardiff Road as far as Brummell Drive with Robin hill.  However in order to achieve this pavement some 100 yards of ancient hedgerow would have to be removed and the PCC consider this to be contrary to the Hedgerow Regulations Act 1997.  The Council requested that the Clerk object to this application in these terms.  Clerk to arrange
e) 13/01138/DCH ~ Nant Coslech, Peterston Road, Nr. Groes Faen.  No adverse comments.

f) 13/01193/DCH ~ 12 Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
g) 13/01323/DCO ~ Land adjacent to Yr Odyn, Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
h) 13/01325/DCO ~ Castle Cottage, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.

i) 13/01326/DCO ~Conservation Area Consent, Castle Cottage, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.

j) 13/01331/DCH ~ 53 Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
84
Correspondence
Cllr Harrison queried the correspondence dated 20.6.13 in relation to Ladybirds, Bronhaul, and was advised of the contents by the Clerk.  There were no other issues with the correspondence.
85
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised of the current situation in relation to Forward Planning and that budgets were on course for the time of year.  He did raise the issue of reduced income from investments, partly due to the banking crisis that had recently affected the Co-operative bank, which is the PCC Bank.  A discussion took place about investing in National Savings Bonds (ERNIE) and the Clerk voiced his concerns over the constant need to transfer funds in and out of such a scheme in order to maintain the required liquidity in the current account.  The Clerk was asked to investigate the options further.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other issues raised with regard to Forward Planning and Council accepted the recommendations in the Clerk’s report.

86
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	19.6.13
	John Harrison
	The footpath from Heol y Pentre through to Bryn yr Eglwys/Penffordd, Pentyrch is in need of some clearance.  When wet it is dangerous underfoot, especially as you descend.  Vegetation is also spilling from the sides.  This footpath (due to the descent and being poorly lit) is not very pleasant at the best of times.  Further down, on the way to Bronhaul, some parts of the steps are in need of attention as they are breaking up.  There also appears to be considerable deposits of horse manure half way up (or down) the steps!  Please could you bring this to the attention of those who can assist.
	Email to C2C

	2.7.13
	Chris James
	There is a large lorry parked up near the pavilion on Gwaelod y Garth Fields. The vehicle does not appear to have any valid road tax, although there are a number of tax discs on display.  My main concern is that the vehicle has had its tail gate half open for some time. The contents are on show and could present a hazard, fire or otherwise. Could you inform CCC and ask them to look into it as a priority, as the vehicle is also located near the children’s play area.
	Email to C2C

	2.7.13
	Chris James
	There is a telegraph pole located at the bottom of the hill along School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth that appears to be leaning dangerously to one side. The pole itself is numbered (339).

I could not see any contact details on the pole, but possibly BT?
	Email to OpenReach

	4.7.13
	John Harrison
	The brambles growing from the hedgerow from Pentyrch School along the western side of Bronllwyn, Pentyrch, north towards the junction with Heol y Bryn, are so bad that they are scratching the parents and children walking along the road towards the school.  Could CCC be advised please?
	Email to C2C

	15.7.13
	Chris James
	A resident has highlighted the fact that only half of Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, has been marked by CCC for repair work.  The current markings end at the school. The rest of the road as far as the pub is also in need of repair. Can we ask if highways intend to go on as far as the pub and if not, why not?
	Email to C2C

	15.7.13
	Sandie Rosser
	The School signs on Main Road, GYG, are obscured by overgrowing foliage.  Could CCC be informed in order that they can cut back the foliage?
	Clerk to arrange

	15.7.13
	Brynmor jones
	Could I thank Councillors for the Card received via the Clerk following the recent bereavement of my wife.  It was very kind.
	For information

	15.7.13
	Sara Pickard
	Could I thank the Clerk for keeping up the commitment to the allotments in Pentyrch at Fairmeadow. 
	For information

	15.7.13
	Stuart Thomas
	The PCC has the right to vote not to hold a meeting in August.  Unless any Councillor wishes to have a meeting I would propose a suspension of August’s meeting [Council Agreed]
	For information

	15.7.13
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	The hedgerow at Llantrisant Road at its junction with Cardiff Road is so over-grown on both sides that exiting to either the right or left from Cardiff Road is very dangerous.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.7.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	I attended the PACT meeting in Pentyrch and PC Thomas was present and provided crime statistics.  Whilst there were no issues for GYG and Pentyrch he did advise that Creigiau was having a few crime issues at the present.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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